Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

 on 10 May 2011. 
 Present – Councillors CJ Cartledge, B Hanley, P Mander, R Olle,  HJ Rodgers ( until 8.00 pm), A Schofield, J Shuttleworth & J Wedgwood.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk), Outseats Parish Councillor A Claxton & one member of the public.
Public participation

1. Judith Jepson from Booths Edge requested a site meeting with the Council and neighbours on Booths Edge to discuss boundary issues. This is discussed at item 13.8. on the main agenda.
2. There was no report from District Councillors. 
3. There was no report from the Police.
The King George’s Field (Charity 216960)
1. Cllr Cartledge outlined the trustees’ duties for the benefit of the new councillors.
2. Total funds stand at approximately £45,821. The fifth and final donation of £4,000 has been received from Sykes Charitable Trust. Cllr Jackson as Chair of the Recreation Committee is meeting Sir Hugh Sykes to give him details of how his donations over the past five years have been spent. 

A donation has been received from Mr & Mrs Miller in recognition of the Council agreeing to relocate playing field equipment. Hathersage Players have made a donation of £350 towards the solarium roof repair. A Bluebell walk organised by Brian Wilson had raised over £700.
3. There had been no requests for donations.

4. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £49.50 was approved.

Council meeting

1. Election of Chair and Vice Chair. Cllr Cartledge was elected as Chair, having been proposed by Cllr Rodgers and seconded by Cllr Mander.

 Cllr Rodgers was elected as Vice Chair, having been proposed by Cllr Schofield and seconded by Cllr Mander.

2. Apologies.
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Jackson & Wain.  

3.  Members declaration of interest.
Cllrs  Mander & Shuttleworth declared an interest in item 9.1. as they live on School Lane. Cllr Schofield declared an interest in item 15. as his daughter is employed at the pool.
4. Minutes. The minutes of the meeting held on 5 April were approved.
5. Appointment of Committees and Representatives.
The following committee members and representatives were appointed:

Finance Committee – Cllrs Jackson, Mander & Shuttleworth.
Recreation Committee – Cllrs Jackson, Mander, Schofield & Shuttleworth. Cllrs Hanley & Wedgwood will attend meetings as co-opted members.
Planning Committee – All Councillors.

Burial Ground Committee – Cllrs Mander & Wain.

Joint Transport Committee – Cllrs Hanley, Olle & Shuttleworth.

Allotments Group – Cllr Wedgwood.

Gala Committee – Cllr Hanley.

Bowling Club – Recreation Committee.

Memorial Hall Committee – Cllr Cartledge.

Village Plan – Cllr Cartledge.  
Village Centre Group – Cllr OLle

School Governors – Jo Wood (represents Hathersage and Outseats). Clerk to ascertain length of term of office.
Charities – Cllr Rodgers.

Lafarge Liaison – Cllr Wain.

Playing Fields Association – Representative attends Recreation Committee Meetings.

Neighbourhood Watch – vacancy.

Stanage Forum – Cllr Rodgers

Hope Valley & High Peak Passenger Transport Partnership - Cllr Furness (Bradwell PC).

Forum for ancient By-ways. – Cllr Cartledge.
Hope Valley Association of Parish Councils – Cllr Cartledge.
6. Councillor Training. Councillors agreed that it would be beneficial to have a training session for the whole Council. The clerk will organise this through DALC and ask Outseats if it would like to join in.
7. Planning Applications.

7.1. NP/DDD/0311/0267, 3 Station Road. Alterations & extensions. Considered by Planning Committee. No objection.
7.2. NP/DDD/0311/0271, Glenthorne, Castleton Road. Proposed erection of replacement garage. Considered by Planning Committee. No objection.
7.3. NP/DDD/0411/ 0333, White House Farm, Sheffield Road. Proposed extension to dwelling. The Council had no objection to this proposal.
8. Planning Decisions.

8.1. NP/DDD/1010/1078, Lane End, Baulk Lane. Granted.

9. Consultations.

9.1. DCC Proposed changes to waiting restrictions on School Lane. This had been considered by the Planning Committee which had made the following observations. “The Council is pleased with the 10m revocation of the double yellow line but thinks it could be extended to 15 metres.

 As the new school entrance will now be  protected by double yellow lines the Council thought that the section of double yellow lines immediately before the old school entrance should also be removed as this entrance is now little used.

The Council supports the enforcement of the School Keep Clear markings but asks that the notice clearly states that it applies only during normal school hours.” 
A site meeting has been arranged with DCC on Wednesday 11 May to discuss these points. 
 9.2. PDNPA New National Park Management Plan. The consultation runs from 15 April -1 July. A management plan workshop is being held on Monday 20 June, 6.00 – 8.30 pm at Aldern House, Bakewell. Cllr Cartledge will attend.
10. Financial matters.
10.1. The 2010/2011 Accounting Statement was approved. The Annual Governancd Statement was considered in detail and the Council were able to answer all sections in the affirmative.
It was reported that the Internal Audit was in progress. 
10.2. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. 
10.3. Accounts for payment totalling £12,033.79 (including £968.56 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. The BT invoice for £116.84 was unavailable due to a computer problem It will be presented at a future meeting.
10.4. Councillors Cartledge & Mander were authorised to sign cheques at the June meeting.
10.5. Emergency business. A letter had been received from E.on stating that although the current supply contract did not terminate until 8 August it would roll over into a new contract unless repudiated by 25 May. The Council's energy brokers had searched the market. The Council considered the two best options, a one year fixed term contract for one year at 10.57p per unit plus a daily standing charge of 16.93p and a three year fixed term contract at 10.90p per unit plus a daily standing charge of 7.24p, both with E.on. It was decided to accept the three year contract and the treasurer was authorised to sign it on the Council's behalf.

11. Review of Insurance Cover. The current schedule was accepted as covering all necessary insurable risks 

12. Risk Assessment Review. 

12.1. Swimming Pool. This is being reviewed by Ashley Watts, the Professional Adviser for the pool, for approval by the Recreation committee.
12.2. Other. This was reviewed and accepted with minor amendments as covering all known risks.

13. Correspondence.
13.1. DALC Circular 24/2011. Changes to the Code of Conduct. This was noted.
13.2. PDNPA Nominations for Parish members. The Council proposed that Cllr Cartledge should stand for election as a Parish member.
13.3. DCC request for information on flood incidents in the parish. The Council decided that it had no incidents to report.
13.4. HVC proposal to convert to Academy status. This was noted.
13.5. Request for the purchase, on behalf of the Millennium Garden committee, of two litter bins. The Council agreed to purchase two litter bins for the Millennium Gardens which will be paid for by the Millennium Garden committee.
13.6. Request from Churchyard committee for donation. The Council agreed to donate £400 in respect of the 2010 maintenance.
13.7. Complaint re condition of the public toilets. The Council is aware of the problems with the public toilets and will discuss this in more depth at the June meeting.
13.8. Query re boundary on Booths Edge. See Public participation. Cllrs Cartledge & Schofield will meet with the residents on site.
13.9. Invitation to Allotment Group AGM on 25 May. Cllr Wedgwood will attend.
14. Village matters.

14.1. Fish & chip van. Consideration of agreement for permission to park on land in front of Parish Room. The Council’s solicitors have estimated that the cost of drawing up a legal agreement for the fish and chip van and the wet fish van to enable them to park once a week on the land will be approximately £400. The treasurer will instruct the solicitors to go ahead.
14.2. The Footpaths’ Officer had sent his quarterly report which had been circulated. 
14.3. DDDC had replied to the Council’s request for a dog bin at Harper Lees. It is unable to empty any more dog bins but would move one of the existing dog bins to Harper Lees at a cost to the Council of £180. The Council decided against moving any of the existing bins.
15. Recreation Committee. The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting held on 12 April 2011 had been circulated. 
15.1. Consideration of quotation for improved lighting on the hard play area. P Copley Electrical had submitted an estimate of £2,248.71 for the replacement of the lights on the hard play area with low energy, more environmentally friendly lighting. Under the Council’s financial regulations it is necessary to obtain three estimates for work of this nature. However, because of the special circumstances listed below, the Council decided to accept the estimate :-
· The contractor had spent a considerable amount of time drawing up specification for the lighting. And it would be unfair to pass this on to another contractor.

· The contractor is the Council’s electrician of choice and is willing to come out at short notice to carry out emergency repairs, particularly at the pool.

· His standard of work is always extremely high.

16. Burial Ground.  The clerk was asked to arrange a meeting between the committee, the vicar and Ted Noutch to discuss the consecrating of the unconsecrated part of the Burial Ground and to consider possible sites for an extension of the ground.
16.1. The Council was sorry to hear of the theft of flowers from some of the graves.
17. Outseats Parish Council.

17.1. Report on March meeting. Cllr Cartledge reported on the April meeting, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course. 
17.2. Councillor Olle will represent Hathersage Parish Council at the next meeting of Outseats Parish Council which takes place on Monday 16 May at 7.30 pm in the Methodist Church lounge.                                      
18. The contents of circulation pack were noted as follows:-

Village Centre April Minutes & AGM
PDNPA Brush up on Your Cycling skills

PDNPA New partner for Stanage

DALC Circulars 22/11-27/11

Derbyshire Dales Walking for Health Guide

Rural Services Network weekly News Digests

The Journal of Local Planning.

19. Date of next meeting – 7 June 2011.
20. Other items for information or June’s agenda.
20.1. Cllr Cartledge reported that the Village Centre Group had received a grant to employ a  Landscape Architect to prepare a specification for the centre of the village..
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